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     I am happy to report that the reports of my death were grossly 

exaggerated. I am feeling much better. I am sorry to report though that 

Frank Capone has been in and out of the hospital and is still fighting health 

problems. Our thoughts are with him. 

     We are making great progress with the new shade structure. Refer to the 

article in this newsletter for details. We have had a lot of “sweat equity” 

donated by many members to get this far. Completion should be in the next 

couple of weeks. The new poles next to the snack bar are for a future 

permanent shade structure. Though we have no firm time table for the 

construction it didn’t cost any more to set the poles and pour the concrete 

now. 

     Thank you Dick Weston for removing the old couch. He even saved the 

wooden frame for firewood. The next Warbird race is the 14
th

 and JR is 

still looking for workers. I have been assured that the temperature will be 

less than 100 degrees. 

     It is only July but we will be having General Club meetings in 

September, October and November to satisfy bylaw requirements for 

elections of club officers. We will post the exact dates in the August 

newsletter. 

     The weather has finally cooled enough to fly. The weather gods were 

even confused and the breeze has been straight down the runway. We have 

a great facility. Come out and enjoy it. 

 

Be nice                                                                  …John 

   

 

  …  
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Jim Lichtenberg 
Flight Instructor Coordinator 

(916) 681-5335 rcflyer999@comcast.net 

Steve Brown (916) 765-3555 imredfox@comcast.net 

   

Tim Sorenson     (916)541-7009 tsorenson@rcip.com 

Ron Davies (916) 682-7902 rjdavies@frontiernet.net  

    

Jeff Montrose (916) 689-8337  

          

Dick Weston 
 

    (916)525-1849 
 

reweston@comcast.net 
 

 

 

DO YOU HAVE A VALID AMA CARD? 
 

Remember:  Our By-Laws and the County of Sacramento require a current AMA Card to fly at the 
S.A.M. site.  Also did you know that your current status as a member requires a valid AMA 
card?  If you do not have a current AMA Card in your possession or proof in the form of a fax or e-
mail from AMA, do not fly.  If you fly without AMA membership, you will be in violation of our rules 
and may be suspended from flying at the S.A.M. site.  Contact the AMA at 1-800-435-9262  for 
membership when paying via credit card. 
 
 

 

FLIGHT INSTRUCTORS 
 

Are you new to R/C flying? Or perhaps you need to brush up or even just want to talk with one of 
our “Pro’s.”  SAM’s corps of Flight Instructors stands ready to help you.  You will usually find at 
least one of them at the flying site on Tuesday or Fridays.  You may call Jim Lichtenberg our 
Flight Instructor Coordinator at 916-681-5335 or e-mail at rcflyer999@comcast.net and he will 
arrange for the assistance you need.  If Jim is not available, you can contact the Assistant Flight 
Instructor Coordinator, Ron Davies at 916-682-7902.  Or you can call our flight instructors directly. 
 

 

 

 

 SAM-Antics SUBMITTALS 
.Deadline for submissions to the SAM 
Antics is the 27th of each month.  Please 
send articles as Word text or as text in 
an email to tank4an@surewest.net. 
Submittals may be edited for content and 
length. 

   NEW/RENEWAL MEMBERS 
 
 
Timothy Keys 
Nicolas Keys-Junior 
Albert Witt 
  
   

 

 



 

YS PARTS AND SERVICE                                 GOLD COUNTRY ACE 

                                                                                  HARDWARE & HOBBIES 

1370 Porter Drive                                                           4121 Cameron Park Dr. 

Minden, Nevada 89423                                                     Cameron Park, CA 

(775) 267-9252   FAX (775) 267-9690                                (530) 677-4417 

ysperf@charter.net 
www.YSPartsandService.com 

 

 

R/C Country Hobbies                                                              

The Hobby Shop 

6011 Folsom Blvd.                                                                                                                          
Sacramento CA 

(916) 731-5868 

                                                                                                          
 

E & H Hobby Enterprises 

2372 Butte House Road 

Yuba City, CA 95993 

Open:  Tues-Sat 11:30 AM-6:00 PM 

(530) 751-0225 

 

SUPPORT THOSE WHO SUPPORT SAM 

 

 

HAVE YOU HEARD? 

 

SAM is on Facebook!  Like SAM on Facebook and you could be entered in a drawing 

for a SAM membership.  Facebook friends of SAM will be entered in drawings at the 

club meetings of June 16
th

 and September 15
th

.  Rules for the drawings are listed below. 

 
1. Anyone that  ”Likes SAM on Facebook” is eligible to be entered in the drawing for a free SAM membership 

except anyone not eligible for such a membership. 

2. AMA membership is not required at the time of the drawing, but must be obtained by the winner prior to being 

granted SAM membership. 

3. A winner cannot be eligible for a second free membership. 

4. You do not have to be present at the drawing in order to win. 

5. The free membership provides for dues to be exempt for the remainder of 2013.  If the winner is not a current 

member of SAM, the initiation fee will be waived.  If the winner of the drawing is a current member of SAM, the 

dues that he/she paid will be refunded on a prorated basis for the remainder of 2013 (for example if a SAM 

member wins the June drawing, one half of the dues paid for 2013 will be refunded). 

6. The drawing prize is not transferrable. 

7. SAM members currently in dues exempt status are not eligible for the drawing. 

http://www.yspartsandservice.com/


 

Board Meeting                 June 11, 2013           tŜǊƪƻΩǎ wŜǎǘŀǳǊŀƴǘ         6:30 PM 

Board Members Present:    JR Schiager, Frank Tanforan, DJ Enzminger, Dick Weston, Sergio Varo, Casey Smith, 

and Jim Smith. 

 

Our President, John Bigwood, is home recuperating after a hospital stay.  He will be out of action for some 

time.  JR Schiager, as Vice-President, presided over the meeting. 

 

JR stated ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ ƴŜȄǘ Ŏƭǳō ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǿƻǳƭŘ ōŜ ǘƘŜ ŎƻƳƛƴƎ {ǳƴŘŀȅ ǿƘƛŎƘ ŀƭǎƻ ƘŀǇǇŜƴǎ ǘƻ ōŜ CŀǘƘŜǊΩǎ 5ŀȅΦ  Lǘ 

will be his intent to keep the meeting moving briskly and enable attendees to get home for observance of the 

occasion.  A bid of $60 had been received from our lawn service at the field.  This would be to mow and weed 

whack around the parking area to remove the dried weeds.  This is a necessary fire prevention measure.  The 

board voted to accept this bid. 

 

DJ provided the board with the current fiscal status for the club.  Expenses are well in line with year to date 

budgeted amounts.  The Spring Pattern Classic yielded $235 for the club. 

 

Dick Weston requested a print copy for the SAM bylaws for posting at the field.  Frank, the Secretary, was 

requested to send all board members an email with the latest bylaws as an attachment. 

 

The meeting schedule for the remainder of 2013 was reviewed to ensure that there were no conflicts and 

that mandated meetings were up to date.  There were no conflicts and the schedule was left to stand as is. 

 

The status of pylons at the field was covered.  The short practice pylon is available at the north position for 

anyone that is distracted by the regular pylon.  It has not been used for some time and perhaps its need has 

been overestimated.  The regular north pylon is showing wear and there may be the need, this winter, to 

work on a heavy duty version.  

 

There had been a suggestion that the north spectator fence be moved further away from the runway as a 

safety issue.  Board members reviewed the fence installation and felt that too much would be lost in the way 

of viewing the races and that with the new speakers the spectators will be better able to hear safety 

warnings while at the field.  

 

JR announced that there have been 27new likes for SAM on Facebook. 

 

Bob Finkbohner Ƙŀǎ ǾƻƭǳƴǘŜŜǊŜŘ ǘƻ ŜȄŀƳƛƴŜ {!aΩǎ ƭŀǿƴ ƳƻǿŜǊ ǘƻ ǎŜŜ ǿƘŀǘ ǊŜǇŀƛǊǎ ŀǊŜ ƴŜŜŘŜŘΦ  He is 

waiting to obtain a repair manual. 

 

The meeting moved on to discuss the next steps in completing the Jerry Votaw Memorial Shade Structure. 

Jim Sweeney has found a contractor that will augur the post holes for $250.  Club members would be needed 

to help move dirt as it comes out of the holes.  JR contacted River City Rentals about a Bobcat rental.  He has 

several ȅŜŀǊǎΩ experience (he claims) in operating this equipment.  For $275 SAM can rent a Bobcat plus 

accessories over a weekend as long as run time does not go over 8 hours.  This should substantially reduce 

the manual labor required.  JR could pick up the equipment Friday afternoon but someone else would need 

to return it on Monday morning, someone with a ¾ ton pickup.  Several potential names were bandied about.  

The board voted to rent the Bobcat.  After reviewing calendars it was agreed that Saturday, June 29th, would 

be the day for post hole digging, etc.  JR will reserve the Bobcat for that weekend.  Sergio contacted Jerry  



 

 

 

be the day for post hole digging, etc.  JR will reserve the Bobcat for that weekend.  Sergio contacted 

Jerry Cunningham for his expert advice in post hole digging.  Per his recommendation, a 24 inch size 

augur will be used for the post holes.  JR will contact John Bigwood to find out what needs to be done to 

get gravel delivered for use at the field. 

 

Dick Weston announced that SAM now has 136 members. 

 

The board’s attention next focused on the issue of couches at the field.  There is one couch that is in 

disrepair.  No one knows what might be lurking inside it.  It was agreed to remove the couch before the 

next race.  The blue, van bench seat is holding up well at this time.  There is also a couch stored behind 

the impound kiosk that has not been exposed to the elements yet.  It was agreed that no more couches 

would be accepted for use at the field.  This was voted on and approved by the board. 

 

There was a strong discussion about full power run ups of glow engines on the startup stands. 

 

The meeting adjourned at 8:15pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted 

Frank Tanforan 

Secretary 

 

 

 

 

 



 

Club Meeting              SAM Field              3:30 PM            June 16, 2013 

Board Members Present: 

 JR Schiager (Vice-President), Frank Tanforan (Secretary), Dick Weston (Membership), Sergio Varo (Field 

Marshal), Casey Smith (Events Director), Jim Smith (Safety) 

 

JR Schiager presided over the meeting in John Bigwood’s absence.  JR gave a brief update on John’s 

medical condition.  Everyone wished John well.  On June 29
th

 there will be a workday at the field.  JR will 

rent a Bobcat plus accessories from River City Rentals and pick it up on Friday afternoon, the 28
th

.  On 

Saturday the post holes will be dug and gravel spread around the pad for the Jerry Votaw Memorial Shade 

Structure.  Workers are needed.  Show up at 8 am and bring shovels.  Then on the following Saturday (July 

6), the pad will be formed and concrete put down,   Here again workers will be needed with boots and 

shovels.  On the 29
th

, Jim Sweeney will trim the poles by about 3 ½ feet prior to setting them in their holes.  

Final trimming of the poles will be done once they are set.  Jim has done this more than once for shade 

structure expansions and SAM is fortunate that he is still around to do this.  Dale Kral has volunteered to 

return the Bobcat and accessories to the rental place on Monday after the Saturday work day.   

 

Jim Smith talking about safety at the field stated that operations had been pretty trouble free.  He reminded 

all present about using the startup stand only for model startup and that alternatives are available for models 

needing major tune up.  All SAM members are urged to contact him either in person, by phone, or via email, 

if they have any safety concerns. 

 

Casey Smith talked about the upcoming Sam events;  they all need workers.  Next weekend there is the 

Pylonpalooza warbird race, July 14
th

 the Tres Kahunas race, August 14
th

 the Valley of Speed races, August 

18
th

 the club Funfly/BBQ and September 15
th

 the next club meeting. 

 

Sergio asked everyone to come out the 29
th

 and work on poles and holes and then on July 6
th

 for the 

concrete placement.  Start time is 8 am.   He will bring donuts. 

 

Frank reminded all present that these club meetings are far apart and that the best way to keep current on 

what is happening is to read the Board minutes presented in the monthly newsletter. 

 

Dick Weston told how there are currently 137 members. 

 

DJ was absent but JR reported that his last financial report showed that SAM was in good shape. 

 

JR then discussed upcoming meetings.  The September meeting is when members nominate candidates for 

Board offices.  Then at the November club meeting there will be elections for the Board.  And there will be 

the event scheduling meeting for 2014 in December. 

 

Andy Tufts was the winner in the raffle for a free SAM membership for those that like SAM on Facebook. 

 

Show and Tell:  Steve Brown showed a Hobby King USA model.  It is a foamy “Rare Bear” electric.  It has 

quick assembly and comes with speed control, motor, and servos. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

Raffle:  $25 gift card donated by R/C Country   Steve Brown 

              $50 gift card                                           Jeff Montrose 

              $50 gift card                                           JR Schiager 

               T-34 ARF                                              Rodger Cady 

    

Meeting adjourned 3:45 pm in observance of Father’s Day. 

 

Respectfully submitted 

 

Frank Tanforan 

Secretary 

 

                                             

 
          



 

THE SHADE STRUCTURE RISES!!! 
 

June 23rd, 24th, and 25th saw the work crew at the field to prepare the ground and area for the new 
addition to the shade structure. This structure is very much needed during the air races and pattern 
ÃÏÍÐÅÔÉÔÉÏÎÓ ÁÎÄ ÁÌÓÏ ÄÕÒÉÎÇ ÔÈÅ ×ÅÅË ÏÎ Ȱ'ÅÒÉÁÔÒÉÃ $ÁÙȢȱ 
Rodger, again, brought his tractor and backhoe to prepare the area. The weather was cool and windy to 
begin with and then threatened rain for the second two days. The boys worked hard to get everything 
ready, and found they were done early on Monday, so they called Brian, who was going to drill the holes 
to insert the poles, and he was able to come out Monday afternoon and drill the 10 holes. He also had 
attachments for his tractor so he could remove the extra dirt from the holes. Steak dinner was served 
about 6:00 and they were all ready to devour the steaks that Big John had provided. Peg Sweeney 
provided the rest of the meal. Jim Sweeney camped out overnight to make sure that none of the 
equipment disappeared. The next morning the crew got busy and hauled the road base into the area for 
the concrete and leveled the area in preparation for pouring concrete on Saturday morning. At this time 
ÔÈÅÙ ÁÌÓÏ ÕÓÅÄ 2ÏÄÇÅÒȭÓ ÂÁÃËÈÏÅ ÔÏ ÍÏÖÅ ÔÈÅ ÐÏÌÅÓ ÆÒÏÍ ÔÈÅ ÐÉÌÅ ÁÎÄ ÉÎÓÅÒÔ ÔÈÅÍ ÉÎÔÏ ÔÈÅ ÈÏÌÅÓȢ "ÉÇ *ÏÈÎ 
continued to supervise to make sure everything was done properly. Denny Furtado and Jim Sweeney 
went out on Thursday night and formed the area for the actual pour on Saturday. Needless to say, the 
weather on Saturday was NOT cool and rainy. It turned 107°. A large group of helpers showed up at 
6:00am to help pour the concrete, but Denny had a crew to do the main finish work . After the main area 
was poured, the truck took cement over to pour around the poles for the kitchen shade. JR Schiager 
controlled the chute to make sure the concrete wenÔ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÐÒÏÐÅÒ ÁÒÅÁÓȢ !ÆÔÅÒ ÔÈÁÔ $ÉÃË ȰÔÈÅ 7ÁÔÅÒ "ÏÙȱ 
Weston supervised and scheduled people to keep the concrete wet. 
)Ô ÔÏÏË Á ÃÏÕÐÌÅ ÏÆ ÄÁÙÓ ÔÏ ÃÕÔ ÉÎ ÔÈÅ ÔÏÐÓ ÏÆ ÔÈÅ ÐÏÌÅÓȢ /ÌÌÉÅ Ȱ4ÈÅ +ÉÄȱ -ÅÒÒÉÌÌ ×ÁÓ ÉÎ ÔÒÁÉÎÉÎÇ ÏÎ ÔÈÅ ÕÓÅ ÏÆ 
a chain saw. There were several guys out there during this time. Big John did the lumber runs to get the 
beams needed to finish up the support for the roof. Peg says a BIG THANK YOU to Donnie Prince for 
diving in to help with the painting. All of the beams were painted prior to putting them up. When it came 
time to lift the big beams onto the tops of the poles, a large group of the guys who were flying, came down 
and helped out. THANKS for the help. Those τ Ø φ ÂÅÁÍÓ ×ÅÒÅ ςπ ÆÔ ÌÏÎÇ ÁÎÄ ÒÅÁÌÌÙȟ ÒÅÁÌÌÙ ÈÅÁÖÙȢ !ÌÌ ÔÈÁÔȭÓ 
left to do is the roof. 
Many thanks to the many, many club members who have supported this project from start to finish. 
 
 
 

  

 



 

 
 
 

 



 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

SACRAMENTO AREA MODELERS’ MEETING SCHEDULE 
  

For 2013, SAM club meetings will be held once a quarter.  These meetings will 
be at the SAM field on a Sunday after the Outlaw races.  So, plan to come out to 
the field on meeting dates, enjoy the races, and stay for the meeting.  Better yet, 
contact Jim Smith about joining the racers and participating!  Meeting dates are 
March 17, June 16, September 15, and November 17.  Meeting start time will be 
approximately 3:30 pm.  Meeting reminders will be published in this newsletter, 
posted on the club’s website, and notices placed at the field.  See you there. 
 
 

CLUB MEETING  

Sunday, September 15  

3:30 PM at the field  

Nominations for Board of Directors  

 
           

 

 
 

SAM CALENDAR OF EVENTS 
 

JULY 

               

        14       Tres Kahunas Warbird Race at the field        

              

                     

                      

     Check the website for other scheduled events for SAM and throughout California. 
 

Like SAM on Facebook 
Stay current on news and events 

 
SACRAMENTO AREA MODELERS 

P.O. BOX 292441 

Sacramento CA  95829 
SAM is on the WEB 

www.sacramento-rc-flyers.org 

 
 

                                                      

   


